MINUTES FOR FIVE (5) PUBLIC HEARINGS  

OF THE PLANNING AND ZONING BOARD

  HELD TUESDAY, OCTOBER 18, 2016 AT 7:30 P.M.
 AT THE CITY HALL AUDITORIUM, 110 RIVER STREET


Chairman Anthony Sutton called to order the October 18, 2016 meeting of the Planning and Zoning Board at 7:33 p.m.  
A.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE AND MOMENT OF SILENCE
B.
ROLL CALL

Members Present:  Richard Lutz, John Grant, Carl S. Moore, Scott Marlow, Tom Nichol, Tom Panzella, Anthony Sutton, Chairman.


Not Present:  Jim Quish, Michael Dolan, Edward Mead


Staff:  David Sulkis, City Planner; Phyllis Leggett, Board Clerk

1. EXECUTIVE SESSION - Eugenia Debowski v. Milford Planning and Zoning Board, 214-224 Seaside Avenue  - Discussion of Pending Litigation.
Motion:  By Mr. Panzella for the Board to go into Executive Session at 7:40 pm
Second:  By Mr. Grant

Vote:  All members voted in favor of going into Executive Session at 7:40 pm

Trial Counsel, Matthew Woods and City Planner, David Sulkis were invited to join 

the Executive session.
The Board came out of Executive Session at 7:50 p.m.

2.
CGS 8-24 – Request by Steven Ciardiello, Esq. for approval of a proposed lease between 

Eli’s Daniel Street Tavern, LLC and 21-23 Daniel Street, LLC and the City of Milford.

Matthew Woods, Trial Counsel, City of Milford.  Came before the Board to speak in favor of the application.  Gave the background of the 8-24 process under Connecticut General Statutes and how it relates to the Planning and Zoning Board for a report on the proposal. 


The property in question is a portion of 25-27 River Street that the City purchased in 2000 for $110,000.  In 2005, the Board of Aldermen, after approval by the Planning and Zoning Board approved a lease to Daniel Street LLC for five years, with renewal rights.  In 2009, Daniel Street, LLC notified the City of Milford that it would not renew the lease.  On August 6, 2013, this (P & Z) Board approved the Special Permit and Site Plan for a full service restaurant; 3 residential units, but the outdoor patio, which is the subject of tonight’s application.  In August 2015, Attorney Woods requested the Board deny approval to another 8-24 request for two reasons:  1)  The proposed lease was a concept and, 2) the majority of the immediate neighbors were not in favor of the application.  The Board denied approval of the application, as did the Board of Aldermen on 9/10/2015.

Stephen Cardiello has submitted a new lease for Eli’s Daniel Street Tavern LLC, and 21-23 Daniel Street LLC, for a patio lease and submitted a proposed lease that has all of the details 


except the annual rent.   Attorney Woods described the conditions and details of the lease.  The price of the lease will be determined.  All of the immediate neighbors do not object to the proposal and therefore, the City is asking for a favorable report of this application.

Mr. Sulkis:  Thought it was a good idea.

Mr. Marlow:  Could the lease include the lessee put everything back the way it was, if the lease is terminated?  

Attorney Woods:  The lease does not address that, but it could be considered.  

The question of the rent for the lease was raised.  Attorney Woods stated the prior lease, before expiration was $2500 per year.  Café Atlantique’s lease is $1.00 a year.  The purpose was not to make money for the City, but to enhance the downtown environment.  $2500 or another amount might be appropriate.  There has been no decision as yet.

Motion:  By Chairman Sutton to approve the application.


Second:  By Mr. Panzella.


Discussion:  None

Vote:  All members voted in favor of approval.  The motion passed.

C.
PUBLIC HEARINGS:  CLOSE BY  11/22/2016; EXPIRES ON 1/26/2017

 3.
230 CHERRY STREET (ZONE CDD-1)  Petition of John Ceruzzi for Special Permit and Site Plan Review approval to construct a fast food restaurant with drive-thru  and outdoor dining area, on Map 77, Block 825, Parcel 61, of which SR 230 Cherry Milford LLC and BVS 5401 Investors LLC are the owners. 
John Ceruzzi, on behalf of the property owners that was known as 230 Cherry Street.  This project was approved by the Board for a Special Permit and Site Plan Review in May 2014.
A copy of the approved site plan was distributed to the Board.  

Mr. Ceruzzi noted the buildings and their square footage that were part of the site plan approval, including a 3,950 SF restaurant building, which is the subject of tonight’s application.
The restaurant site has the same square footage, with a slightly different configuration.  A drive-thru lane has been added, which meets the City’s zoning regulations with 10 cars in front of the window and two after the window.  An outdoor patio has also been added.  The original plan was for one tenant but has been changed for two tenants.  No change in vehicular access or access onto the Boston Post Road.  There is a sidewalk for pedestrian traffic coming from the Boston Post Road in a similar location as the originally approved site plan.

There will be two directional signs to direct cars to the drive-thru lane.  The site meets all the zoning regulations and the City departments that reviewed the plans have approved them.

The building architecture and materials was described and will be in conformance with the look of the Shopping Center.
Mr. Sulkis:  Asked about the parking ratio for the restaurant.
Mr. Ceruzzi:  The two restaurant uses require 35 spaces, which is incorporated into the entire site which provides more spaces than required.  
John Schmitz, CE, BL Companies.  Starbucks is parked at 1:75 SF and the fast food restaurant will be at 1:250 SF.  The second unnamed restaurant is classified as a take-out restaurant.
Mr. Sulkis:  Asked what is the queuing for each car?  The regs call for a 9 x 18 spot.
Mr. Schmitz:  The stacking behind the queue is 9 x 20. 

Mr. Sulkis:  This application meets all the parking, set back and drive-thru requirements.  
Chairman Sutton:  Opened the hearing to the public.  Asked if anyone wanted to speak in favor of the application?  (No response).  Was there anyone to speak against the application?  (No response)

The Chair closed the public hearing.
Motion:  By Mr. Lutz to approve the application as presented.

Second:  By Mr. Marlow.

Discussion:  None.

Vote:  All members voted in favor.  Motion passed.
4.
PETITION FOR ZONE CHANGE:  364-406 BRIDGEPORT AVENUE – Petition of 


Joseph M. Porto, Esq. for approval to change Zone CDD-2 to the Zone CDD-3 from 364 to 406 Bridgeport Avenue.

5.   364 BRIDGEPORT AVENUE (ZONE CDD-2) Petition of Joseph M. Porto, Esq., for 


Special Permit and Site Plan Review approval to construct a fast food restaurant with a drive-thru, on Map 24, Block 384, Parcel 1, of which Bridgeport Empire LLC is the owner.

Chairman Sutton to Mr. Sulkis:  Can these two items be heard together?


Mr. Sulkis:  One application is dependent on the other.  If a vote is taken, the Board should vote on these two items separately.


Attorney Porto:  Was in agreement.

Joseph M. Porto, Esq., Parrett, Porto, Parese and Colwell, Hamden, representing Bridgeport Empire, LLC for an application for a Zone Change, Special Permit and Site Plan Review. The property is located at 364 Bridgeport Avenue and is the site of an abandoned gas station which is in deplorable condition, which threatens the health, safety and welfare of the neighborhood.   A Dunkin’ Donuts with a drive-thru is being proposed by Frank D’Andrea, who owns and runs over a dozen Dunkin’ Donuts in the area.  
This site is approximately 25,770 SF and presently falls in a CDD-2 zone.  This application is before the Board because drive-ins are prohibited in a CDD-2 zone.  This Board has separately defined drive-in from drive-thru, but the recommendation was to attempt to change the zone to CDD-3, which allows drive-in or drive-thru and allows for a fast food restaurant 
pursuant to Special Permit and Site Plan Review approval.  The properties involved in the zone change include 364, 378, 384, 388 and 394 Bridgeport Avenue.  Requirements pertaining to notification of the zone change have been met.
The applications are seeking permission to construct a free-standing Dunkin Donuts fast food restaurant and drive-thru on the site.  This will make a significant improvement over existing conditions.  The applications have been reviewed by the required City departments.


Jeffrey Gordon, Codespoti and Associates, Orange, CT, elaborated the history of the zones in the area prior to becoming CDD-2 and  CDD-3, and the allowance or non-allowance of drive-ins in the particular zone.  At the time of the inception of the CDD zones, most of the old parcels were nonconforming.  A photo depicting the area was distributed.

This property has irregularities and shape, one of which is a pentway, which is a narrow alley that was designed to provide access to carriage houses and garages.  The pentway on the property in question must be maintained to allow someone to get to their backyard.


The parking requirements were discussed as they relate to fast food restaurants; drive-ins and sit down restaurants.

Due to the parking question, the applicant retained the service of Stephen Ulman of Benesch & Company with regard to parking adequacy for a fast food restaurant.
A photo of the Dunkin Donuts on Captain Thomas Boulevard in West Haven is the prototype of the building to be constructed which would enhance the neighborhood.  A photograph of the Dunkin Donuts was stamped
The landscaping and buffer areas were described.  This is a run down area surrounded by used car lots that are paved right to the property line.  The departmental reviews were discussed.  The City Engineer had comments with regard to accessing the employee parking through the drive thru lane.  Based on this comment, Steve Ulman from Alfred Benesch and Company was contacted for his review of the application. 
The DOT was contacted and gave their comments.  Traffic Commission from the MPD also reviewed the project.  Their comments pertained to the pentway, which was addressed.  Landscaping in the front area was described.  Lighting was described.
This application is a good fit and reasonably close to the goals that the Board wants to see in this area and will be a large improvement to the community.


Mr. Sulkis:  Gave his reasons for disagreeing with many of the items the applicant listed.

He referred to the administrative summary he prepared noting all the areas he disapproved of in the plan with regard to landscaping, parking and the drive-thru as well as other areas of the plan that are not conforming to the regulations.

Mr. Gordon:  Responded with regard to fencing, the landscape buffer and the other items 

Mr. Sulkis disputed.

Attorney Proto:  With regard to Mr. Sulkis’ comments, he believes this is a standard design for a commercial property.    .  
Discussion ensued with regard to interpretation of the regulations with regard to fast food, take out and restaurant definitions, and the parking and traffic requirements for each of those categories.  The pentway, buffers, setbacks according to the regulations was also discussed.
Locations for snow shelves and green area were discussed.
Mr. Lutz:  Questioned the current regulations prohibiting a use that would benefit an area, where old properties in the area can remain without improvement because they exist prior to the new regulations.
Mr. Sulkis:  The Board cannot waive any of the zoning regulations.

Mr. Panzella:  Asked if there was soil contamination due to the previous use as a gas station.

Mr. Gordon:  All phases of environmental testing were done.  The prior approval of residential use was never fulfilled for that reason.

The Chair opened the hearing to the public for comment.  Asked if anyone was in favor of the application.  

Mark Glassman, 461 Bridgeport Ave.  He has owned his property over 14 years.  He watched this piece of property lay dormant for so many years.  Exit 34 down to Naugatuck Avenue is full of nonconforming properties that don’t meet the regulations and do not have landscaping.  Thinks the regulations should be interpreted the way conformity is now.  It is hard to conform to the regulations based upon what the property is.  The property needs to be developed.  It is an eyesore.  It prevents other people from being able to rent their properties.

The Dunkin’ Donuts and the self-storage facility that was approved helps the area.  It cleans up what is there.  Devon has been left out.  This will be a good use and helps all the neighbors.  
Chairman Sutton:  Anyone to speak against the application.  (No response)
The Chair closed the public comment portion of the hearing.

Attorney Porto:  This is beneficial to the town.  The operator will make this site beautiful again.   Mr. D’andrea owns another piece of property that is adjacent to this one that will be developed.  It will create more jobs and interest in the area.  

Mr. Grant to Mr. Sulkis:  The Board cannot waive the regulations.  Even though this will be beneficial to the area and revitalize the area, it does not meet the regulations and cannot be approved.  The requirements for that zone would all have to be changed in order to allow it?
 
Mr. Sulkis:  
Correct.  The applicant could have submitted something that conforms to the zone.  The building  could have been smaller; laid out differently, etc.  Unfortunately, it does not meet the zoning requirements.

Chairman Sutton:  Closed the public hearing.


Motion:  By Mr. Grant to deny the application for a change of zone, Special Permit and Site Plan Review on the basis they do not meet the current regulations, which the Board cannot waive.  

Second:  Mr. Nichol.


Discussion:  None.

Vote:  Six members voted in favor of denial.   Mr. Lutz voted against denial.

Motion:  To deny passes.
6.
PROPOSED ZONING TEXT REGULATION CHANGE:  Petition of Kevin J. Curseaden, Esq. for a change in the Zoning Regulations to Article III, Section 3.19.2.2 – Corridor Design Development District 4 – New Haven Avenue Design Corridor District: CDD-4, Special Uses.

7.
444 NEW HAVEN AVENUE (ZONE CDD-4):  Petition of Kevin J. Curseaden, Esq. for Special Permit, Coastal Management Site Plan Review and Site Plan Review to construct six residential units on Map 56, Block 545, Parcel 19, of which Genvest is the owner.


Attorney Curseaden:  Asked that both the text change and Special Permit, be taken together.


Kevin Curseaden, 26 Cherry Street, Milford. Gave the reason for the request for the zone text regulation change.  The application is not for a change to the CDD-4 zone.   The zone allows residential housing projects that have to be over seven units, or the property has to be 40,000 SF.  It is a zone that suggests that 8-30g housing be available, which this project is not.  This is a 6-unit project.  After meeting with the City Planner a few times, the concensus was that it was an arbitrary number as to why seven units could be asked for housing, but six units of housing could not be requested.  Before the zone text change was applied for, seven units were put on the site, but they did not fit.  There was not the 24 foot wide driveway.  The parking was not sufficient and the site was too clogged.  

The CDD zones were established after the properties were owned and divided up and had been in existence for a significant period of time.  This is a similar situation.  The CDD-4 zone in general does not have a lot of properties that are undeveloped that have 40,000 SF.  The zoning regulation that allows strictly housing for seven units or more seems to be considering a much larger parcel of property than is what is available in that zone today.  For that reason, the request is to change the text in that zoning regulation from seven units to six units.  As part of that change, reduction of the setbacks is also being requested, as they are based on a much larger piece of property.

With regard to the Special Permit and Site Plan Review.  All agency reviews were received.  


There will be six units:  Two two-bedroom units and four one-bedroom units proposed.  Market rate housing.  There will be compliance with all flood regulations.  Part of the property is 


In the flood zone.  This is a simple and straightforward project with one accessway.
 
John Wicko, the project architect, 50 Broad Street, Milford, described the site plan, location, design and materials and layout of the proposed building, as well as landscaping and buffers.  Ther will be three buildings containing two apartments in each building.

Attorney Curseaden:  Engineering revisions were done by Bob Wheway, the project engineer and accepted by the City Engineer.  The report will be forthcoming.


If the zone text regulation change is approved, the proposed lot development would 100% compliant with the CDD-4 zone.

Mr. Sulkis:  This application will be fully compliant if the zone regulation change is granted.


Also, the CAMSPR is approved by Staff in accordance with the reports from the Engineering Department and Department of Public Works as being compliant with Section 5.12.

Mr. Grant:  Asked if Mr. Curseaden had looked at other properties in the zone to see other than residential if these zone changes would be beneficial to those lots?


Attorney Curseaden:  There is no detriment to any other lots by making this change.  There could be other lots of this size that could fit six units, but not seven units or more. 

Chairman Sutton: Opened the hearing to the public.  No one to speak in favor of the application.  No one to speak against the application.


Board Discussion:  None.


The public hearing was closed.


Motion:  By Mr. Grant to approve the applications for a Zone Text Regulation change in the CDD-4 zone; Special Permit, Site Plan Review and Coastal Management Site Plan Review for 444 New Haven Avenue.

Second:  By Mr. Marlow

Discussion:  None


Vote:  All members voted in favor of approval.


Chairman Sutton:  The regulation change will become effective on November 14, 2016.
D
PUBLIC HEARING LEFT OPEN 9/20/2016:  POSTPONED BY AN EXTENSION GRANTED FOR 65 DAYS BY THE APPLICANT  TO 11/24/2016; EXPIRES 1/27/2017  

PROPOSED TEXT REGULATION CHANGES –Petition of Kevin Curseaden, Esq. for a change in the Zoning Regulations to:  Article III, Sec. 3.1.4.1, Figure 2 (Height); Article XI, Sec. 2, Definitions: Base Flood; Base Flood Elevation; Building Height Within a Flood Hazard Area; Building Height in SFHA Zones AE or VE; Design Flood Elevation; Freeboard; Height Measuring Point.    
E.
LIAISON REPORTS – None

F.
 
REGULATION SUBCOMMITTEE  - No update

G. 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES –  9/20/2016 and 10/4/2016


Mr. Grant:  Motion to approve the 9/20 and 10/4/16 Minutes


Mr. Panzella: Second. 


Vote:  All members voted in favor of approving the 9/20 and 10/14/16 Minutes.
H.
CHAIR’S REPORT   

Chairman Sutton:  Had two items of note:

1) Prior to the meeting he signed a Lot Line Adjustment relative to 3 and 9 Elm Street, the purpose of which was to proportion lot size.


2)  At the October 4, 2016 meeting, the Board approved a bond return to Devine LLC in the amount of $9,492.71.  That figure was in error … a scrivener’s error … and the amount that should have been returned was $9,592.71, so there is $100 due to Devine Empire. He asked for a motion that the remaining $100 be returned to Devine Empire bond return.  Is there a second?

 Second:  By Mr. Panzella

 Vote:  All members voted in favor of approving the bond return balance.   
I.
STAFF REPORT – None.
J.
ADJOURNMENT   

Motion:  By Grant to adjourn.


Second:  By Mr. Marlow

Vote:  All members voted to adjourn

The meeting adjourned at 9:30.  The next Planning and Zoning meeting will be held on November 1, 2016.

Respectfully submitted,

 By: 
Phyllis Leggett






      
Phyllis Leggett, Board Clerk
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